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Trustees of the New Castle Common

Meeting Minutes

February 5, 2008
The monthly meeting of the Trustees was held on Tuesday, February 5, 2008 at 7:30 p.m. in the Trustees Room of the Old Town Hall.
At 7 p.m., prior to the regular meeting, representatives of Emory Hill Real Estate Services and the Ingerman Group made a presentation on developing affordable senior housing in New Castle at the Ferry Cut-off.  Members of the group included:  Paul Bryant, Emory Hill; David Holden, Ingerman; Gary Pollio, Interfaith Housing; and Jim Haley, Haley-Donovan Architects.  David Bird of the New Castle City Planning Commission was also present. The group’s concept entailed rental apartments for independent senior citizens 62 and over, not “congregate” or “assisted” housing.  As a rule of thumb, such housing requires 0.5 parking spaces per unit.  Medical and commercial space was included in the schematic.
Present:  Messrs. Peden, Alfree, Castagno, DeAscanis, Gambacorta, Gebhart, Quillen, Viola, Wilson, Yacucci, Ms. Fiske, Ms. Ross, Mr. Taylor, Esq., and Ms. MacDonough, Executive Secretary.  Guests at the meeting were: Mimi Carpenter of the New Castle Weekly.
Mr. Peden called the meeting to order, followed by a moment of silence.

Calendar Additions:
Open Space Committee:  Tentatively Feb. 22 at 12:30 to meet with Immanuel Church representatives.
Minutes and Treasurer’s Report:
The minutes from the January 8, 2008 meeting were approved as presented.  The Treasurer’s Report was also approved as submitted.  
PROPERTY DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE REPORT - Mr. Alfree reporting:

Riverbend Project--Emergency Road
Mr. Alfree is waiting for further contact from the developer, Nick Ferrara.
Family Foundations Academy
The school attorney will contact Mr. Taylor to resolve the right-of-way issues.

Centerpoint/Amazon
Mr. Taylor has been instructed to contact McConnell Development to request action by February 14, or to request that they commission a second appraisal per terms of the lease so that a new rental rate may be arrived at.
Walgreen’s:  no update.
Professional Center/Ferry Cutoff
Mr. Alfree asked that Emory Hill et al. submit any further materials regarding their proposed project prior to the March 3 meeting of the Property Development Committee, or to appear at the Committee meeting.  Mr. Gambacorta asked if lease terms and financing structure had yet been discussed.  Mr. Castagno stated they would probably want a ground rent arrangement with a 30-year lease in order to secure construction financing.
Air Base Carpet Mart
They are requesting permission from New Castle County to construct a 10,000 sf addition with some parking lot adjustments.  Mr. Taylor reminded the Board that three times in the last 12 years, the Trustees have approved similar expansion plans which did not ultimately come to pass due to financing.  Mr. Taylor recommended that the Board approve the current plans in concept at this time in order to support Air Base’s submission to the County.  Mr. Alfree moved that the Trustees approve Air Base’s plans to construct a 10,000 sf addition and make changes to the parking area.  Motion approved.
Milex

An amended lease and rent schedule for the period March 1, 2007 through February 29, 2012 has now been finalized and executed by both parties. 
OUTREACH COMMITTEE REPORT - Mr. Gebhart reporting.
Mr. Gebhart is waiting for a response from Bill Becker, president of the Little League, regarding some minor points of feedback on terms of the proposed five-year lease.  Mr. Taylor suggested a working meeting with both parties present where the revisions could be made and the revised lease executed.
Mr. Gebhart said that the Outreach Committee would like to make a recommendation that the Trust officers meet with the Mayor and the Council President at least once every year or two to improve communication. He then turned the report over to Mr. Wilson, who reported that the Committee met January 23 to screen requests for 2008-09 grants from community organizations.  The Committee will turn the requests over to the Finance Committee with a cover memo noting its recommendations as to whether individual requests were appropriate or inappropriate.  He emphasized that Outreach looked at requests from a qualitative point of view, and would defer to Finance to decide on the grant amounts per se.
PROPERTY MAINTENANCE COMMITTEE REPORT – Mr. DeAscanis reporting.

Mr. DeAscanis reported that the chimney at Penn Farm (Quigley’s) requires some brick work and also installation of a fireproof liner.  Erv Thatcher reported that a quantity of dirt turned up in yard waste collection, and requested that it be used to fill some low areas in Dobbinsville, as the dirt could not be processed with the yard waste; Mr. DeAscanis feels this is an acceptable solution.  Ms. Fiske referred to the high costs of health insurance which we pay for two City workers assigned to the Trust.  She believes that there is a new law stating that anyone eligible for Medicare must use Medicare rather than an employer’s insurance. Mr. Peden asked Ms. MacDonough to check with Marian Delaney, City HR director.

FINANCE COMMITTEE REPORT – Mr. Gambacorta reporting.
Mr. Gambacorta summarized the proposed 2008-2009 budget, and asked members to review it and bring comments and feedback to the March meeting.  He pointed out some items of note: the Historical Society funding will increase from $9,500 to 14,500; and the Public Library will increase from $15,000 to 25,000. Also, the City requested that we waive their payments for the year on the debt for the Police Building; the Committee denied this request.  Due to lack of progress on the Banks Building, funds are available in the Capital line to allot $100,000 to the Good-Will Fire Company for renovations. The proposed budget totals $1,070,700, and represents only a 3% increase over the current year.  Projected income is $1,264,000, so there is some leeway if needed.  Mr. Peden stated that we will vote on this budget in March so it can become effective April 1.  He said to contact the Finance Committee with any questions.
ELECTION COMMITTEE – No report.
LIBRARY COMMITTEE – Mr. Viola reporting.

Mr. Viola reported that the New Castle Library project is now the #2 priority library project for the State, after Dover.  The Governor allocated $2.5 million for New Castle in her budget, which with $500,000 from the Bond Bill two years ago would complete the $3 million funding appropriation hoped for from the State. Excellent support has been received from Sen. Connor and Rep. Mulrooney.  Library staff and the Building Fund Committee have been addressing a technical problem with the State reimbursement process.  To date the campaign committee has raised over $800,000, above and beyond the $300,000 committed by the Trustees to purchase 420 Delaware last March.
OPEN-SPACE COMMITTEE – Ms. Fiske reporting.
Two members met January 10 and discussed rezoning the river-side land near Chestnut Street from Historic Residential to Open Space.  
BY-LAW COMMITTEE – Mr. Wilson reporting. 

Trustees received a mailing in mid-January regarding proposed By-Law changes in voting methods and conflict of interest policy.  Mr. Wilson moved to amend the By-Laws, Article IV, by adding a Section 5 regarding voting method as specified in Attachment A.  Motion carried unanimously.  Mr. Wilson moved to amend the By-Laws by adding an Article XXX, Section 1 (Conflict of Interest) as specified in Attachment B.  Motion carried unanimously.
BATTERY PARK COMMITTEE – No report.
GOOD WILL FIRE HOUSE COMMITTEE – Mr. Wilson reporting.

Mr. Wilson requested that a special presentation by Good-Will Fire Company officers be scheduled for 7 p.m. before the March 4 Board meeting to discuss major renovations and an addition to the Fire House.  The logistics of the work involved argue for allocating enough money to fund the entire project, rather than the $100,000 currently contemplated.  Also to be determined is whether the Company itself will be contributing capital funds to the project.
OTHER COMMITTEES
Mr. Alfree reported that the Nominating Committee met January 21 to draft the proposed slate of officers and committee memberships for 2008-09.  He introduced the documents, which will be put up for a vote at the March meeting.  
COMMUNICATIONS
Mr. Alfree announced that Trust accountant Mark Zitz recently received his Masters of Education degree from Wilmington University.  Also, Executive Secretary Kathy MacDonough will have completed one year with the Trust as of February 6.  As a point of interest, the last time there was a full complement of 13 Trustees was March 11, 2006.
Mr. Alfree attended a special meeting dealing with proposed charter changes for the Municipal Services Commission.  They currently have eminent domain authority regarding the water system, but not regarding the electricity infrastructure.  They would also like to be able to borrow money for capital projects without having to hold a referendum.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 8:30 p.m.
Respectfully Submitted,

Kathleen MacDonough

Executive Secretary
Page 3

